
Kirklington Annual Parish Council Meeting & Ordinary Parish Council Meeting (combined) 
Minutes of the Annual Parish Council and Ordinary Parish Council Meetings held in the Village Hall on Monday 14th May 2017 (following Annual Parish Meeting).

Present: Sally Broughton (SB)(Chair), Ian Woolridge(IW)(Treasurer), Patrick Mitchell (PM), Andrew Twidale (AT), Martin Smith (MS), Sarah Sturgeon (SS), Cllr Penny Rainbow (PR), Helen Cowlan (HC)(Clerk)

Public: Graeme Wheatcroft (GW), Peter Lathrope (PL)
Annual Meeting 
1. Declarations of Interest (for both meetings)
None.
2. Election of new Chair (discussion chaired by SB)
RSR had emailed members ahead of the meeting advising he was happy to continue as Chairman of KPC, unless anyone else wanted to take over.  There was unanimous agreement for RSR to continue, and he was re-elected as Chairman of KPC. Proposed IW, seconded MS.
3. Election of new Vice-Chair (RSR took over role as Chairman)
SB was elected to continue as Vice-Chair of KPC. Proposed PM, seconded IW.
4. Election of new Treasurer
IW was re-elected as Treasurer of KPC. Proposed SB, seconded MS.
There were no other nominations for any of the above roles, and the PC members were unanimous in their agreement.  
5. Minutes of last Annual Parish Council Meeting 
Minutes from the last Annual Parish Council Meeting, on Monday 8th May 2017, were signed off at the following meeting on 5th June 2017 so no further action required.
6. Minutes of last ordinary Parish Council Meeting

The minutes from the last ordinary Parish Council meeting, (held Monday 9th April 2018) were agreed and signed as a true record. Proposed AT, seconded PM.
7. Roles for the forthcoming year 2018/9 
The following roles were agreed:
RSR – Chair, Highways, Health & Safety, Church Contact (inc Christmas tree), bank signatory

AT – Planning, VHMC liaison, bank signatory
SB – Vice-Chair, Village school governor / liaison

IW – Treasurer, accident reporting, WINGS liaison, bank signatory

PM – Verges, street lighting, footpaths

MS – Flooding and drains
SS – Safer Neighbourhood Group (SNG) liaison, WINGS liaison 

8. Adoption of the Chairman’s Annual Report
The Chairman’s Annual report was agreed and adopted.  Proposed MS, seconded SB.
9. Treasurer’s Annual Report (IW)
Income – In 2017, KPC agreed to increase the Precept by a further £500 to £5,800 as part of our continued long-term objective to build up our reserves to the recommended levels i.e. one and a half times our annual precept. We feel it extremely prudent to maintain a reasonable amount of reserves in case of any unexpected items of expenditure. Our total income was £8,097.

This year we were very grateful to a resident for his very generous donation of £1,500 for the new defibrillator which is now installed and ready to be used if ever necessary. We also received a further grant of nearly £800 from NALC towards the cost of setting up our own website, including the cost of a new computer, software and training. 

The income we received last year for the Community Infrastructure Levy (£15,218) remains untouched as we are evaluating a number of options for this money to be spent on, that are suitable for the benefit of the whole community.

Costs – Overall, the Council spent £7,292.  We continued our regular practice of helping towards our major village assets - we donated £1,200 towards the Village Church upkeep, allowed under s137 Local Gvt Act, and a further £1,200 towards the upkeep of the Village Hall. Again, this is permitted within national guideline Section 19.3 of the Local Gvt Act. An additional £300 was spend for keeping the Village War memorial clocks on the Church tower running.

We spent a total of £1,711 on purchasing and installing the new defibrillator, and a further £495 on the new website development including a new computer for use by the Clerk.  Our other costs were broadly in line with our budget for items such as the Church Christmas tree, NALC membership, training etc.

Overall, we had budgeted for a £500 overspend this year, and have achieved a surplus of £805. 

The Treasurer’s Annual report was agreed and adopted.  Proposed AT, seconded PM.  SB thanked IW for his work.
Action – IW to send copy of report, and financial end of year / audit documents to HC who will add to minutes / website as required (18-22).
Ordinary Meeting
10. Safer Neighbourhood Group (SS)
SS advised of main issues that were raised:
Door to door sales – the local Policing team are encouraging people not to buy from door to door sales people unless they are sure that they’re from a reputable source (as unfortunately, some are using it as an excuse to check over properties, rather than for genuine sales).

Reporting crime – it is worth reporting crimes, or even suspicions, on 101 as information may help to provide links between events – some burglaries have resulted in successful outcomes due to people reporting issues.

Youths gathering around the lake – gatherings around the water should be discouraged, not just because of the health and safety, and littering issues, but also as there is the potential for those from outside of the Village to get involved and escalate / possibly take advantage (e.g. drug dealers) – any issues should, again, be reported on 101 for the Police to assess.
AT advised that tack was stolen from his stables on Eakring Road overnight on 13th May (Police aware).
11. Action points review (actions from last ordinary meeting)
[image: image1.emf]Number PC member Subject Date Raised Status

Overhanging Branches - Southwell Road

Noactionhasbeentakenasyet-monitoroverthesummeras

trees grow

Action: monitor for now - no immediate action needed

CIL funding

HC has written to KB to update about footpaths works being 

done by landowner.  Awaiting next PCC meeting as last one 

was cancelled.

Action: Re war memorial:  SB to speak to PCC for details 

of work required and their processes for getting quotes.  

HC to revisit options and costs for village signs.

Ivy Farm

No updates available at the moment.

Action: HC to provide update when available.

Potholes/Highways issues

ATadvisedpotholeshavebeenfilled(poorly)onEakringRoad.

BL unable to attend to give updates on Station Rd potholes.

Action: HC to review status of signposts halfway between 

Main Rd and Swiss Cottage which were falling due to 

erosion.  PR to check status with BL.

16-34 HC Sep-16 ongoing

Oct-16 ongoing 16-40 SB

16-45 HC Nov-16 ongoing

17-24 HC/BL/PR Mar-17 ongoing


[image: image2.emf]Gully clearing

BLunabletoattendtogiveupdatesonEakringRoadgulliesand

thegullyonthecornerofTheGreen/SouthwellRoadwhich

continue to have issues

Action: PR to check status with BL.  

Transparency Code funding

Allactionshavenowbeencompleted.HCtocontinuetoreview

Transparency Code requirements and ensure they're met

Christmas Tree

Nofurtherupdatesatthistime-Churchapprovalwouldneedto

be sought, with consideration to position, electrics and

maintenance.

Action: The suggestion of planting a Christmas tree will be 

put to the PCC at their next meeting (last one was 

cancelled).

School -  Parking issues

ItwasadvisedatthelastSNGmeetingthatthelocalPolicing

teamwouldtryandincreasevisibilityintheareatokeepaneye

onissues.HChascontactedMKtoseeifroadsignagecanbe

inplaceheadingtowardstheSchoolfromthe MainRoad

end/direction.MKadvisedtheSchoolshouldhavereceivedroad

safetyawarenesstrainingsessionforthechildrenwithinthelast

fewweeks.HChasreceivedanemailfromHighwayswhich

suggeststhatlarge/formalprojectfindingmaybedifficultdue

tootherareasbeingingreaterneed(balancingwithissuesand

outcomes). Feedbackhasbeenreceivedaboutchildrenbeing

observed wandering off / near the road and parents appearing not 

to notice / tackle effectively.

Action:  HC to circulate the email for Highways to PC 

members, and to contact Highways to see if there is any 

Road Safety training  / awareness information that can be 

passed to parents (to back up what the children have had 

at School).  SB to update the School regarding concerns 

raised about children wandering off.

Defibrillator

Currentlysomeresidentshaveshownaninterestinfirstaid

trainingbutmayprefernottohavetheresponsibilityofbeing

formally'oncall',whichmeanstheVETSSchememaynotbe

rightatthistime.HCcanapproachNCCforpossiblefunding/

support if it does go ahead in the future.

Action:  HC to send an email to residents to see if any 

more interest is shown for the VETS Scheme, and to 

advise them  to register interest for any future first aid 

training events (less formal).

Hall Farm Lane flooding

IWadvisedthatHighwaysDepthaveadvisedthattheyhaven't

observedissuesatfirsthand,however,asthereisacapital

projectfordrainagelaterintheyear,itisunlikelythatadhoc

clearance will be carried out beforehand.  

Action: IW to get an update from BL at the next meeting.  

PC members to email photos of issues to HC as they occur.  

18-08 HC Feb-18 ongoing

17-33 HC/BL Jun-17 ongoing

17-37 HC Jun-17 closed

17-53 HC

Oct-17 ongoing

Oct-17 ongoing

17-51 SB

18-09 IW/BL Feb-18 ongoing


[image: image3.emf]Osmanthorpe speed limit

BLadvisedtocontacthimagaininJunewhereadditionalbudget

maybeavailableforHighwaysprojects,(includingsignageand

speedlimitchanges)whichwillgoinaspriorityforthenext

financial year.

Action: HC to email BL in June as requested.

Lorries accessing Yearsley's

HChasbeenincontactwiththeresidentwhoinitiallyraised

concerns.Theresidentwillseekviewsfromneighbours/local

businesses.  

Action:  HC to forward comments from Yearsley's, and look 

to set up a meeting - likely to be at least mid-June to allow 

for holidays etc.

Walkway near the stables, The Moor

Action:  HC to chase - contact NCC to enquire if an area 

between the fence and road could be maintained to 

provide a walkway.

Dog fouling signs

Action:  HC to chase dog warden to request more / 

different 'sticky' signs - liaising with RSR for delivery

Data Protection Regulation changes

HChasemailedresidentsforthemtosubscribe/optinto

mailinglist,andiscreatingpolicies/documentstobeGDPR

compliant.

Action:  HC to collate / send information so that PC 

members are aware of responsibilities and guidelines.  HC 

monitoring NALC advice re appointment of Data 

Protection Officer (DPO), and will need to register KPC 

with the Information Commissioners Office (ICO).

Letters of thanks

Letter of thanks has gone out to resident(s) who raised concerns 

abouttrespassersonIvyFarm. Residents(s)whoclearedup

mess at Top Dam have also been thanked via email.

Action: HC to write letters of thanks re: litter picking once 

address confirmed by SS.

Anonymous letter

Action:  HC to send an email to residents to let them know 

that guidelines (NALC) state we are not required to / 

should not respond to contact without being able to verify 

its source.

NALC Standing Orders

Themodeltemplatestouseforconductingmeetings/business

have been updated.

Action:HCtogothroughandmakeamendmentstotailor

to KPC.

Correspondence

All actions have been completed.

18-21 HC Apr-18 closed

18-20 HC Apr-18 ongoing

Mar-18 ongoing

18-11 HC Feb-18 ongoing

18-12 HC Mar-18 ongoing

18-13 HC

18-17 HC Mar-18 ongoing

18-16 HC

18-19 HC Apr-18 ongoing

Mar-18 ongoing

18-18 HC/SS Apr-18 ongoing


12. Traffic Report – Accident stats (IW)
No issues to report.
13. Financial matters (IW)
i) Balances – current account £4256.95, deposit account £19751.84
ii) Clerk payment – proposed AT, seconded SS.
iii) Payment for software for KPC computer (funding already received) - £69.99 - proposed AT, seconded SS (as included under Clerk expenses).

iv) Receipt of Precept – receipt of £3000 confirmed 

v) Annual Return 2017/18 – IW gave an overview of the accounting process resulting in members unanimously agreeing, and adopting, the Annual Return.  
1) Section 1 - The Annual Governance Statement – IW confirmed all items have been fulfilled.  KPC members unanimously approved the statement.  Proposed AT, seconded SB.
2) Section 2 – The Accounting Statement – IW provided an overview of the income and expenditure submitted.  The Parish Council unanimously approved the statement.  Proposed MS, seconded AT.
vi) Insurance renewal – annual insurance renewal from Came & Co £294.74 but with an additional admin fee of £50.00 (new charge introduced) bringing the total cost to £344.74.  IW advised there is limited choice for such specific insurance and the price was comparable with others (no additional charges for having the defibrillator).  The payment was unanimously agreed by KPC members.  Proposed AT, seconded PM.

Action – HC to check with NALC for any other insurers / recommendations.  IW to forward employers liability insurance document to HC for future reference / info only (18-23).
14. Planning Matters (HC) - any planning requests/updates to review:
i) 18/00649/FUL – Noble Foods Ltd, Belle Eau Park, proposed extension to mill including process building, warehouse and silo block.  Status – decision required (deadline 20th May).  Action – HC to contact NSDC to determine if there is likely to be any impact in terms of smell (as part of the cooking / manufacturing process).  HC to await response and then submit response of ‘no objection’ subject to there being no impact (all in favour / no one opposed) (18-24).
ii) 18/00447/FUL – WINGS School, Main Street – New all-weather Multi Use Games Area (MUGA), and additional car parking.  Status – permission granted (subject to further lighting and fencing information being submitted) / info only.

iii) 18/00617/TWCA – Land at Church Lane – Lop group of approx. 50 poplar trees by 50% - Status – permission granted / info only

iv) 18/00752/TWCA – The Old Farm, Main Street - Felling of a silver birch and crown reduction of two yew trees.  Status: permission granted / info only.
v) 18/00858/TWCA – Greet House, Southwell Rd – Removal of deadwood and to provide clearance over the highway for high sided vehicles.  Status: permission granted / info only (information came in after the agenda was circulated).
15. Community Funding / CIL strategy (HC/all)
Action - HC to revisit village signs e.g. ‘welcome’ – identify options and costings (16-40).
16. School – new building (SB)

As members of the public were not in attendance at the meeting, SB and HC provided an overview of communication received to explain that concerns had been raised by at least one resident regarding the building of a log cabin / teaching space at the School – it was felt that they should have been informed either via a formal Planning request, or via the School themselves, and were disappointed with the lack of communication.  The resident advised had also received ‘unofficial’ information that the teaching space was being created to increase numbers of children (which could bring traffic implications).  The resident also observed that Health and Safety procedures may have been breached as part of the building works.
SB has been in contact with the School which has confirmed that the teaching space is for existing children, to support additional outdoor learning (Forest School ethos), and is funded via a Sports Development programme.  Although it has power, it has no heating.  Only NCC could dictate the numbers of children attending a School, and no instructions have been passed on in terms of increases – the School advised that whilst they have not yet identified how / why this information was circulated, there are no plans to take on additional children.  Planning permission is required, and while it appears that a lack of clarity and/or misunderstanding of planning regulations led the School to believe this was not the case, they are applying for planning permission retrospectively as instructed / guided by NCC.  The School has confirmed that all Health and Safety guidelines and procedures have been met, and documented, including two site visits from inspectors who were happy with everything. 
HC has been in contact with Notts Association of Local Councils (NALC) who have confirmed that as the PC does not hold any jurisdiction in this area, it should continue to support residents by directing them to the appropriate channels through which concerns should be raised / complaints made – i.e. the School, NSDC, NCC.  KPC acknowledges the importance of communication and will liaise with all parties to try and help to resolve concerns and issues.
The School has been provided with the feedback including the fact that a more proactive communication approach would be appreciated by the residents.  

At this stage KPC will await the formal Planning request and review it upon receipt.  

17. WINGS School updates (SB)

SB enquired if there were any updates in response to recent Police activity at the School.  IW advised that he has contacted the School and whilst they cannot give specific details of issues, they have provided reassurance that the incident had been dealt with and was not something that would be an ongoing concern.  IW advised he will raise it at the next meeting, along with the establishing the outcome after a resident had seen a school resident on their property.
18. Littering / permitted access at Top Dam (HC)

HC gave an overview of an email from a resident who had raised concerns about young people hanging around the pond/water at Top Dam, and the mess that had been left behind.  A separate incident had been highlighted by SS.  The landowner is aware, and will be increasing patrols in the area as permission for gatherings / access has not been granted – as such this constitutes trespassing.  A main concern is health and safety due to the water being unclean / unsafe, but also because food and disposable BBQs had been discarded (still warm).  The local Policing team is also aware and would like witnesses to report incidents on 101.  HC has already circulated an email to residents to explain.

19. Correspondence (HC)

i) Real Ale Night – Fri 11th May at 8pm (already held!)
ii) KVH and Social Club AGMs – Wed 16th May at 7.30pm
iii) Government Consultation on unauthorised caravan sites (already circulated by email) deadline 15th June - no further action needed / members to comments individually if desired.
iv) Outlaw Half Marathon 20th May – info only (as not coming through Kirklington)
v) ONS Consultation on the outputs of the 2021 Census (already circulated by email) deadline 23rd May - no further action needed / members to comments individually if desired.
20. Date of next meeting

Ordinary meeting Monday 11th June 2018 at 7.30pm – please note this is a change to the original date of 4th June to maximise attendance. (Apologies received from AT)

Next AGM date will be agreed early in 2019
Kirklington Parish Clerk: Helen Cowlan, 22 Cardinal Hinsley Close, Newark NG24 4NQ; 
email: kirkligntonpc@gmail.com; Tel: 01636 672234 / 07905 787086; website: www.kirkingtonparishcouncil.co.uk
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